UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX

COUNCIL

2 July 2001

(2.15 pm to 4.10 pm)

MINUTES

Present:
The Rt Revd John Waine (Chair), the Pro-Chancellors (Mr Jordan, Mr Pertwee), the Vice-Chancellor, the Treasurer (Mr Thomson), the Pro-Vice-Chancellors (Professor Crossick, Professor Massara, Professor Sanders, Professor Sherer), Mr Burrow, Professor Busfield, Mr Glossop, Mrs Gould, Mr Harker, Mr Hayman, Professor Lahiri, Mr Lewis, Professor Lubbock, Professor Meddis, Mr Melville-Ross, Sir Robin Mountfield, Mr Owen, Mrs Parr, Mr Rainbird, Professor Smith, Dr Steel, Professor Tsang, Professor Turner, the President of the Students' Union (Miss Oldham) and the Vice-President (Finance and Services) of the Students' Union (Mr Fielding).

By invitation:
Mr Hewlett, Ms Manning-Press, Mr Sansom, the Vice-President-elect (Finance and Services) of the Students' Union (Miss O’Sullivan).

In attendance:
The Registrar and Secretary, the Director of Finance, the Assistant Director of Finance (Management Accounting), the Director of Estate Management, the Personnel Officer, the Director of Information Systems, the Planning Officer, the South East Essex College Project Officer, the Public Relations Officer and the Council and Court Officer. 

SECTION A: UNRESERVED BUSINESS

CORRESPONDENCE AND ANNOUNCEMENTS

 167/01

On behalf of Council, the Chair welcomed the Vice-President-elect (Finance and Services) of the Students' Union, Claire O’Sullivan, who had been invited to attend the meeting of Council as observer

 168/01

The Chair also welcomed the new Director of Finance, Mr Andrew Connolly..

 169/01

The Registrar and Secretary reported that apologies for absence had been received from Miss Clarke, Mr Hughes, Professor McCormack and Professor Scott. 

STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS

 170/01

At the request of the Chair, the following item was starred for discussion in addition to those indicated on the Agenda:

 171/01

· Item 17: Membership of Council for 2001/02

 172/01

The  unstarred items of the Agenda were then deemed to have been received and noted or approved by Council as appropriate.

MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING (SECTION A: UNRESERVED BUSINESS)

 173/01

The Minutes of the meeting held on 30 April 2001 (Section A: Unreserved Business) were approved as a correct record.  

MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES

University Quays (C.M.93/01)

 174/01

The Registrar and Secretary reported on the latest situation.  It was now accepted by all parties that it would not be possible to proceed with a completion date of September 2002 as originally proposed; rather than undertake a phased development, it had been agreed that all the accommodation would now be completed in time for September 2003.  This had resulted in a relatively minor addition to the costs of £200k, bringing the total to £24.15m.  It was hoped that the final contract would be agreed by the autumn.  In the meantime, the University was investigating the possibility of leasing student accommodation in Colchester for 2002/03.

 175/01

In response to a question, it was confirmed that value-for-money had been the prime criterion for choosing a private housing provider over a Housing Association, but Council was reminded that no final decision had yet been taken.    The decision to cover the rent increases in the new accommodation in the first year, rather than phase them in over several years, had been taken in order to avoid having to subsidise the rents from other funding sources.

VICE-CHANCELLOR’S REPORT

 176/01

The Vice-Chancellor introduced his report as set out in paper C/01/23, covering the following matters:  

· Applications and Admissions for 2001/02

· The General Election

· Brief Announcements

There was further discussion as follows:

Universities and Colleges Employers Association (UCEA)

 177/01

The Vice-Chancellor reported that the UCEA had reached a settlement with the Joint Trades Unions on the latest salary round.  An overall increase of 5.1 per cent over a sixteen month period had been agreed for academic and related staff, equalling 3.8 per cent when annualised for all staff.  There had also been agreement to move to a single settlement date for all categories of staff and work would begin on establishing a single salary spine for all staff.  .

ilotron
 178/01

The Vice-Chancellor reported that, having failed to get a second tranche of funding, the danger of ilotron going into receivership had been avoided as the company was to be bought by an American company, Altamar, which was a subsidiary of Ditech.  The new company intended to continue its connections with the University.

The General Election
 179/01

The Vice-Chancellor reported that the priorities of the new Minister for Lifelong Learning and Higher Education, Margaret Hodge, were becoming clear.  She was committed to the widening participation agenda, of 50 per cent of all 18 - 30 year olds having experienced higher education by the year 2010, including the importance of encouraging school children to stay on at school post 16; this fitted well with the University’s plans in relation to South East Essex College and schools in the Southend area.  However, she was less enamoured of the Quality Assurance Agency’s subject review processes and these were likely to be replaced by a developed institutional audit in future, with less emphasis on individual subject reviews.  She was likely to have more time to devote to the higher education agenda when compared with the previous Minister for Higher Education who had also been the Government spokesperson on all education matters in the House of Lords.

Performance Indicators and League Tables
 180/01

In response to a question, the Vice-Chancellor reported that the University’s position in the Guardian league table had been similar to that in The Times but that he wouldn’t want to submit the details to Council without a detailed commentary as the table was widely regarded within the sector as based on spurious results.

INCOME AND EXPENDITURE FORECAST OUTTURN FOR 2000/01

 181/01

Council received paper C/01/24 and noted the latest financial situation for 2000/01 which had been discussed by Finance Committee at its meeting on 11 June 2001.

 182/01

The latest forecast was for a surplus of £1.385m, which compared with the original budgeted surplus of £933k approved by Council at its meeting in July 2000 (C.M.197/00 refers) and the surplus of £1.48m reported to the last meeting of Council in April (C.M.98/01 refers).  

 183/01

The main changes since the last report were an increase in expenditure on professional fees, due mainly to developments with East 15 Acting School and South East Essex College; an increase in income from short courses; increased overheads on research grants; increased expenditure on minor works; increased interest receivable due to higher than anticipated average cash balances and rates of return, and healthy overseas student recruitment.  The forecast outturn was encouraging and the University would be aiming for at least this level of surplus in order to help sustain the future capital building programme.

FINANCIAL SITUATION

Annual Budget for 2001/02

 184/01

Council considered paper C/01/25 setting out the budget for 2001/02 which had been discussed by Finance Committee at its meeting on 11 June 2001.  

 185/01

The Treasurer reported that the budget followed a full review of all areas and allowed for the latest student numbers information; it also incorporated East 15 Acting School as a full department of the University and took account of the effects of the collaboration with South East Essex College.

 186/01

The proposed budget provided for a surplus of £1.244m.  This compared with the surplus of £761k in the Financial Forecasts of July 2000 (C.M.201/00 refers) and the forecast of £1.685m reported to the last meeting of Council in April (C.M.104/01 refers).  

 187/01

Despite the overall increase of 4 per cent in student numbers, the start of the collaboration with South East Essex College, growth in research grants and contracts and the improved trading position of catering, it had still not been possible to meet the target minimum surplus set by Finance Committee of £1.5m.  This was due to staff costs rising faster than HEFCE funding, the full-year effect of new posts in the current year and increased non-staff costs under administrative services and residences.  However, the budgeted surplus did provide a good start and Budget Sub-Committee would be working to achieve a surplus of at least £1.5m for the year on this basis.  

 188/01

A question was asked about the significant fall of £708k in the contribution made from residences since the position as at April.  It was explained that this was mainly due to a provision of some £300k for remedial work to stop water ingress in the Towers together with the costs of temporary accommodation for the Accommodation Office while Building 2001 was under construction and other minor items.

 189/01

RESOLVED:
that the budget for 2001/02, showing a surplus on the income and expenditure account of £1.244m, be approved.

Financial Forecasts for 2001/02 to 2004/05
 190/01

Council considered paper C/01/26 setting out the Financial Forecasts for the period 2001/02 to 2004/05 which had been discussed by Finance Committee at its meeting on 11 June 2001.

 191/01

The Treasurer reported that the Forecasts took account of the projected effect of the collaboration with South East Essex College, but excluded the impact of the University Quays project.  Overall the Forecasts highlighted a period of considerable growth, during which it should be possible to achieve an annual surplus of £1.5m.  The main assumptions were that turnover would grow to £80m by 2004/05 but with no increase in the relative size of the surplus; that home and EU undergraduate students would grow by nearly 1,000 over the four year period although postgraduate numbers would remain static; that overseas student numbers would increase; that the University would achieve its contract FTE numbers in 2001/02 but that holdback at South East Essex College would continue into 2003/04; that there would be some 9,400 students registered for University degrees by 2004/05, and that current asset investments would fall from £11.1m to £6.1m by 31 July 2002 as cash was used to finance the capital building programme.

 192/01

RESOLVED:
that the Financial Forecasts, showing surpluses of £1.24m in 2001/02, £1.26m in 2002/03, £1.5m in 2003/04 and £1.88m in 2004/05, be approved and form part of the annual return to the HEFCE.

CAPITAL BUILDING PROGRAMME
 193/01

Council considered paper C/01/27 setting out the latest position on the Capital Building Programme (CBP) which had been discussed by Finance Committee at its meeting on 11 June 2001, together with two tabled papers relating to the CBP (copies attached for those not at the meeting).

 194/01

The Vice-Chancellor began by reminding Council of the previous decision to spend up to £10m over the three year period 2000/01 to 2002/03 to meet the demands for new building works arising out of the planned growth in student numbers.  A substantial proportion of this amount had been met from University reserves and the projects already approved, together with those proposed for approval at the meeting, took the total to £10.9m.

 195/01

The Vice-Chancellor drew Council’s attention firstly to a number of changes affecting projects already approved.  These included an increase of 47 per cent to the costs of the Biological Sciences extension as a result of increased costs of the glasshouse and a larger and more demanding specification from the Department of Biological Sciences; the increase from the original estimate of £1.7m to £2.5m had been approved by Budget Sub-Committee and Finance Committee in view of its importance to the research plans of the Department.  Council was also asked to approve the placement of orders relating to the Sports Science laboratory extension and the Multi Media Centre, both of which had come in within the original budget allocations.

 196/01

The Vice-Chancellor reported that tenders had also been received with respect to the Students' Union Entertainments refurbishment, but these were considerably higher than the loan of £960k which the University had agreed with the Students' Union for the project.  Discussions were taking place with the Students' Union to reduce the scale and specification of the project and Council was asked to delegate authority to the Chair and Treasurer to approve the final figure once Budget Sub-Committee had agreed it; this would enable work to begin during the summer in preparation for October 2001.

 197/01

The Vice-Chancellor then reported on two new schemes for approval by Council.  The first was for Phase 2 of the relocation of Biological Sciences from the John Tabor Building onto the main campus, by converting Levels 2 and 3 of the Chemistry Building at a notional cost of £300k.  This would have the further advantage of removing the need for temporary accommodation for the Students' Union offices and relieving pressure on the Student Street; this was still a high priority and the project would be deferred for as short a time as possible.  The second scheme was for a Design Reserve to cover the difference in project costs which might arise between the notional estimate and the final specification.  

 198/01

Finally, the Vice-Chancellor drew Council’s attention to the fact that a further £12.4m worth of schemes had been identified for approval at a later date.  Given that these could not be met from reserves, but would rely on external funding being available and surpluses on the income and expenditure account, there would be a need for tough decisions on priorities.  The Budget Sub-Committee would meet during the autumn term to consider the future CBP once student numbers for 2001/02 were clear.  The University would have to make more efficient use of existing space and possibly consider leasing space off-campus for teaching and offices; it might also be necessary to introduce notional charging of space for Departments and administrative Sections.

 199/01

Discussion focused on the proposed Design Reserve and reassurances were given that it would be used specifically to meet any increases in project costs as between the notional estimate stage, which Council was initially asked to approve, and the final estimate stage, which was based on the subsequent detailed specification; the Reserve would not be used to cover contingencies once the detailed specification had been agreed.  Council noted that such increases were likely to occur from time to time given the difficulty of estimating costs without a detailed specification and the uncertainties of inflation in the construction business.  The Director of Estate Management reported that the CBP would be presented to Council in a slightly different format in future which would help to clarify the difference between the various stages of approval.

 200/01

A query was raised concerning the agreed expenditure of £4.1m during 2002/03 and it was noted that the majority of this sum would be met from external funding.  

RESOLVED:

 201/01

(i)
that approval be given to the following changes to the Capital Building Programme:

(a)
an increase in the sum available for the extension to Biological Sciences from £1,698,500 to £2,500,000;

(b)
the conversion of the space on Levels 2 and 3 of the Chemistry Building at a notional value of £300,000;

(c)
the inclusion of a Design Reserve of £866,300;

(d)
the deferral of the first phase of the Student Street for approval at a later date;

(e)
the deferral of ongoing utilities infrastructure work until 2004/05;

(f)
the placement of an order with Vaughan and Blyth Ltd to carry out alterations to the Square 1 Building for the Department of Psychology in the sum of £132,601 plus VAT (£155,806);

(g)
the placement of an order with Simons Construction to carry out conversion work for LTB4 and to provide new storage facilities in the sum of £101,824 plus VAT (£119,643);

(h)
the placement of an order with Rose Builders to carry out the extension to the Sports Science laboratory in the sum of £113,731 plus VAT (£133,634);

(i)
the placement of an order with Simons Construction to carry out Phases 1 and 2 of the Multi-media Centre in the sum of £500,738 plus VAT (£588.367).

 202/01

(ii)
that the Chair of Council and the Treasurer be authorised to take action on behalf of Council to approve the tender for the Students' Union Entertainments refurbishment, subject to further discussion with the Students' Union and the approval of Budget Sub-Committee.

SOUTH EAST ESSEX COLLEGE
Collaborative Joint Venture Agreement 
 203/01

Council received and considered paper C/01/28 comprising the latest draft of the Collaborative Joint Venture Agreement with South East Essex College on behalf of the University. 

 204/01

The Vice-Chancellor reminded Council that the HEFCE had approved the Joint Venture proposals and had allocated funding to the University for additional student numbers to be taught at South East Essex College on University degree schemes.  The first cohort of students under the Joint Venture would register in October 2001 and it was necessary to formalise the arrangements by agreeing the Joint Venture Agreement by 1 August 2001.

 205/01

The Vice-Chancellor reported that the Agreement was still incomplete in a number of areas.  Firstly, changes would be made to the Termination clauses set out in section 15 to make them less stringent and more in line with higher education practice.  Secondly, the Financial Arrangements, as referred to in section 11, had not yet been finalised.  The question was how to determine the proportion of HEFCE funding which the University would pass to South East Essex College in respect of its provision of teaching of University students.  The College favoured an expenditure-driven model while the University felt this to be impracticable and favoured a top-slice model based on likely expenditure.  Discussions were continuing and the College had agreed to the transitional use of a top-slice model for 2001/02.

 206/01

During a lengthy discussion, a number of points of concern were raised:

· the use of a mediator rather than binding arbitration to resolve disputes between the partners;

· whether the degrees offered at the College would all be Foundation Degrees;

· access by students at the College to facilities at the University;

· the relationship between student numbers and funding passed to the College from the University;

· the complaints procedure for students at the College;

· the means whereby the Management Board would report back to the University;

· the Quality Assurance mechanisms to be used;

· whether the Agreement was based on similar agreements elsewhere in the sector;

· the University’s liabilities;

· the potential for the Management Board to take strategic decisions which might impact financially on the University;

· the nature of the budget under which the Joint Venture would operate.

 207/01

Council noted that many of these points were matters of detail which could be discussed outside the meeting and taken into account in the final version of the Agreement, which Council was reminded was a top-level document.  Members of Council were also able to raise further points with the Registrar and Secretary after the meeting.

RESOLVED:


 208/01

(i)
that the Joint Venture Agreement be approved in principle subject to minor amendments to be made following further discussion of the detailed points raised;

 209/01

(ii)
that a summary of the financial principles behind the Joint Venture be circulated to members of Council for comment before the Agreement was finalised.

Delegation of Powers to University Members of Management Board

 210/01

Council received and considered paper C/01/29 setting out those powers which it was proposed to delegate to the individual University members of the Management Board to enable the Board to run the day-to-day activity of the Joint Venture without recourse to seeking approval from the relevant University bodies.  The University members concerned were the Vice-Chancellor, the Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Academic Development) and the Registrar and Secretary, and the proposed powers were the same as those currently delegated to Budget Sub-Committee.

 211/01

Some concern was expressed that the proposed financial level of delegation was too high and reassurances were given that the matter could be reviewed by Council at any time.

 212/01

RESOLVED:
that approval be given to the delegation of the following powers to the individual University members of the Management Board:

 213/01

(i)
to spend up to £75,000 on an individual item in addition to the agreed budget in any one year;

 214/01

(ii)
to spend up to £500,000 cumulatively in addition to the agreed budget in any one year.

Business Plan
 215/01

Council received and noted paper C/01/30 comprising the draft Business Plan for the Joint Venture with South East Essex College.

STRATEGIC PLAN
Annual Operating Statement for 2000/01
 216/01

Council received and noted paper C/01/31 comprising the Annual Operating Statement for 2000/01.

Draft Update to Strategic Plan for 2001/02 to 2004/05
 217/01

Council received and approved paper C/01/32 comprising the draft update to the Strategic Plan for 2001/02 to 2004/05.

REPORT AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM SENATE (UNRESERVED BUSINESS) 
 218/01

Council considered the report and recommendations (Unreserved Business) from the meting of Senate held on 13 June 2001 as set out in paper C/01/33.

Report of the Centres Review Committee 
 219/01

RESOLVED:
that the following Centres be closed with effect from September 2001:

· Centre for European and Commercial Law

· Centre for Network Research

Ordinances
 220/01

RESOLVED:
that the language of all University Ordinances be revised to be made gender neutral.

MINUTES OF COMMITTEES
CAREERS AND EMPLOYABILITY COMMITTEE
 221/01

Council received and noted the Minutes of the meeting of the Careers and Employability Committee held on 25 April 2001.

INFORMATION SYSTEMS STRATEGY COMMITTEE 
 222/01

Council received and noted the Minutes of the meeting of the Information Systems Strategy Committee held on 2 May 2001.

HEALTH AND SAFETY COMMITTEE

 223/01

Council received and noted the Minutes of the meeting of the Health and Safety Committee held on 9 May 2001.

Biological Sciences Incident (SC.M.02/01)

 224/01

Council noted that, to date, the University had not received a report from the HSE following their visit; it was reasonable to assume that the HSE were content with the explanation and that the matter was now closed.

Asbestos (SC.MM.16-19/01)

 225/01

Council noted that the Committee had received a paper giving the history and the current situation regarding the asbestos “finds” on campus and had been assured that it had been concluded that no employees or students had been put at risk.

Fire awareness (SC.M.32/01)

 226/01

Council noted that the Fire Service would be bringing a fire demonstration to the Freshers’ Fair on 6 October 2001.

STANDING COMMITTEE
 227/01

Council received and noted the Minutes of the meeting of the Standing Committee held on 14 May 2001.

EQUAL OPPORTUNITIES STEERING GROUP
 228/01

Council received and noted the Minutes of the meeting of the Equal Opportunities Steering Group held on 16 May 2001.

DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE 
 229/01

Council received and noted the Minutes of the meeting of the Development Committee held on 4 June 2001.

ARTS COMMITTEE
 230/01

Council received and noted the Minutes of the meeting of the Arts Committee held on 5 June 2001, together with the Annual Report for 2000/01.  

AUDIT COMMITTEE
 231/01

Council received and noted the Minutes of the meeting of the Audit Committee held on 5 June 2001.

(Secretary’s Note: a revised version of the Minutes was tabled at the meeting; copy attached for those not present)

FINANCE COMMITTEE (SECTION A: UNRESERVED BUSINESS)
 232/01

Council considered the Minutes of the meeting of the Finance Committee (Section A: Unreserved Business) held on 11 June 2001.

ISDA Agreement with Lloyds TSB (FC.MM.83-85/01)

 233/01

Council noted that agreement had been reached with Lloyds TSB Bank plc (the “Bank”) with regard to an ISDA Master Agreement (the “Agreement”) relating to certain foreign exchange and derivative transactions being arranged between the Bank and the University of Essex (the “University”).  The Bank had requested the University to indicate its acceptance of the terms and conditions in the Agreement by signing a copy of the Agreement in two counterparts.

 234/01

RESOLVED:
that the University accepts the terms and conditions of the Agreement and that Dr A H Rich, Registrar and Secretary, be authorised to sign the Agreement on behalf of the University.

STAFF DEVELOPMENT ADVISORY GROUP

 235/01

Council received and noted paper C/01/34 comprising the first annual report of the Staff Development Advisory Group, which had also been submitted to Senate at its meeting on 13 June 2001.

PERFORMANCE INDICATORS
HEFCE Performance Indicators 1997/98 to 1999/00
 236/01

Council received and noted paper C/01/35 comprising the HEFCE Performance Indicators for 1997/98 to 1999/00, together with a commentary on the University’s position. 

Daily Telegraph League Table
 237/01

Council received and noted paper C/01/36 comprising the Daily Telegraph League Table together with a commentary on the University’s position.

The Times League Table
 238/01

Council received and noted paper C/01/37 comprising The Times League Table together with a commentary on the University’s position.

RESEARCH INCOME

 239/01

Council received and noted paper C/01/38 setting out the details of research income for the quarter 15 March to 14 June 2001.  

AMENDMENTS TO ORDINANCES
 240/01

Council considered paper C/01/22 setting out proposed amendments to a number of University Ordinances.

 241/01

RESOLVED:
that the proposed amendments to the following Ordinances as set out in paper C/01/22, be approved:

· Ordinance 8: Pro-Vice-Chancellors

· Ordinance 10: Heads of Department

· Ordinance 12: Appointment of Professors

· Ordinance 13: Appointment of Readers and Senior Lecturers

· Ordinance 22: Constitution and Function of Boards of Schools

· Ordinance 23: Departmental Meetings

· Ordinance 31: Procedures

· Ordinance 32: Year and Term

MEMBERSHIP OF COUNCIL FOR 2001/02
 242/01

Council received and noted paper C/01/39 concerning the membership of Council for 2001/02.  

Senate Representatives

 243/01

Council noted that the following would continue as members of Council elected by Senate:

· Professor Sajal Lahiri

· Professor Jules Lubbock

· Professor Ray Meddis (until 31.12.01)

· Professor John Scott

· Professor Stephen Smith

· Dr Sam Steel

· Professor Edward Tsang

· Professor Ray Turner

 244/01

In addition, Senate had elected the following new members of Council:

· Professor Joan Busfield (from 1.1.02)

· Professor Andy Downton

· Mrs Jane Wright

Students' Union Members

 245/01

Council noted that the Students' Union members of Council for 2001/02 would be as follows:

· Ms Gozi Nwachukwu – President

· Ms Claire O’Sullivan – Vice-President (Finance and Services)

MEMBERSHIP AND TERMS OF REFERENCE OF COUNCIL COMMITTEES FOR 2001/02
 246/01

Council considered paper C/01/40 setting out proposals for the membership and terms of reference of Council Committees for 2001/02 as recommended by Standing Committee (CSC.MM.61-63/01)  Those relating to the Joint Committees of Senate and Council had been  approved by Senate at its meeting on 13 June 2001.

RESOLVED:

 247/01

(i)
that the Careers and Employability Committee become a Joint Committee of Senate and Council with effect from 1 August 2001;

 248/01

(ii)
that the membership and terms of reference of Council Committees for 2001/02 as set out in paper C/01/40 be approved.

DELEGATION OF AUTHORITY
 249/01

Council considered paper C/01/41 comprising the schedule of powers which had been formally delegated by Council to other bodies.

 250/01

RESOLVED:
that approval be given to the schedule of powers formally delegated by Council to other bodies as set out in paper C/01/41.

DIARY OF MEETINGS FOR 2001/02
 251/01

Council received and noted paper C/01/42 comprising the diary of meetings for 2001/02 including the dates of meetings of Council as follows:  

· Monday 22 October 2001

· Monday 21 January 2002

· Monday 29 April 2002

· Monday 1 July 2002

NEXT MEETING OF COUNCIL

 252/01

The next meeting of Council will be held on Monday 22 October 2001. 

RETIRING MEMBERS
 253/01

On behalf of Council, the Chair thanked Mrs Parr, who was leaving Council having resigned her membership on taking up appointment as Principal of Oaklands College in Hertfordshire.  Council congratulated Mrs Parr on her appointment and wished her well for the future.

 254/01

The Chair also thanked Professor Joan Busfield and Professor Gerry McCormack, whose appointments as elected representatives of Senate had come to an end (noting, however, that Professor Busfield would be rejoining Council with effect from 1 January 2002), for their valuable contributions to the work of Council.  He also thanked Professor David Sanders, whose appointment as an ex officio member of Council had finished with the end of his appointment as a Pro-Vice-Chancellor, for all he had contributed to the work of Council and the senior management of the University. 

 255/01

The Chair also thanked Ms Tonia Oldham, President of the Students' Union, and Mr Mark Fielding, Vice-President (Finance and Services) of the Students' Union, for their helpful contributions to the work of Council during 2000/01 and wished them success in the future.

 256/01

Finally, the Chair thanked the Treasurer, Mr Stanley Thomson, who was leaving Council after thirteen years’ service, seven of them as Treasurer.  He paid tribute to Mr Thomson’s untiring work on behalf of the University, not only as Treasurer and a key member of Council, but also as Chair of the Finance Committee, on Court, and in attending degree congregations;  the University was extremely grateful for the enormous amount of work he had put in behind the scenes and, as Chair, he was personally very grateful for the wise and sound advice given by Mr Thomson on the University’s financial affairs.

 257/01

The Chair concluded by thanking all members of Council who had served under him as Chair for their valued contributions to the work of the University.  It had been a pleasure to serve as Chair of the Council and he wished Council and his successor well in the future.

 258/01

The Chair-elect of Council, Mr Melville-Ross, then thanked the Chair, on behalf of Council, for all that he had brought to the role in the six years of his appointment.  He had chaired Council with great distinction and courtesy and was widely admired and respected both by members of Council and within the wider University community.  It was the University’s great good fortune that it would not be losing his services altogether as he had agreed to take over as Chair of the University Foundation.
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